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Meeting Summary

DIRECTORY PROJECT ON TARGET

The Roundtable's Gay Men's and Lesbians' Li​braries, Archives and Special Collections in North America is on its way to becoming a reality, said Douglas Haller, Directory Committee Co-Chair, at the Roundtable's Annual Meeting in August. A first draft was sent to LAGAR members in May and Haller circulated a copy of the latest draft at the meeting.  Two dozen responses to the May draft have been received, including correc​tions, additions and deletions.  With entries for 36 states and 7 Canadian provinces, the Directory is already one of the most comprehensive sources for locating L/G archival materials.
The Committee will next survey repositories for information on hours, fees, and, most importantly, collections and collecting policy.  Before mailing the survey, the Committee will test it on several representative repositories, and will verify the mailing address of each directory entry.  The com​pleted forms then will have to be edited, typed up and proofread.  Haller appealed for more volun​teers to undertake these highly labor-intensive tasks.
LAGAR hopes to have a completed document ready to present to SAA at the August 1996 meeting.  SAA has already expressed interest in publishing the Directory and we hope it will be offered as part of Society's publications list. Since the August meeting we have had interest ex​pressed in purchasing the Directory from a L/G bookstore in Berlin and from an American firm that wants to include it in a planned CD-ROM on gay studies.
Kimberly Brookes of the Schlesinger Library and UMass/Boston has succeeded Paula Jabloner as Committee Co-Chair.  For additional information, or to volunteer, contact Douglas Haller, Univer​sity of Pennsylvania Museum Archives, 33rd & Spruce, Philadelphia PA 19104-6324; (215) 573-9153; FAX: (215) 898-0657; Email: dmhaller® sas.upenn.edu. Kimberly Brookes, UMass/Boston, Healey Library, 100 Morrissey Blvd, Boston MA 02125-3393; (617) 287-5944 or 495-8647; FAX: (617) 287-5950; Email: k brookes@harvard.edu



JABLONER ELECTED CO-CHAIR

Paula Jabloner was unanimously elected female Co-Chair at the annual meeting.  She will serve a two year term, overlapping with the male Co-Chair, Mark E. Martin, whose term expires at the 1996 meeting.
Jabloner began work this Fall as Archivist of the Gay & Lesbian Historical Society of Northern California in San Francisco, where she is the GLHS's first paid professional staff member. Previously, Jabloner was at Princeton University, where she worked on the ACLU Papers Project and the Ivy L. Lee Papers. She has her MILS from the University of Michigan and a BA in history from the University of Massachusetts -Amherst. She succeeds Brenda Marston of the Human Sexuality Collection at Cornell University who served two consecutive terms, 1992-1996.
MESSAGE FROM THE CHAIRS
by Paula Jabloner & Mark Martin 

It's been a busy few months since we met in Was​hington.  First and foremost, the Directory Project is moving ahead at a good pace.  The possibility of it being included in a cd-rom product means we could see the directory in libraries, archives, and other research institutions worldwide.  Many thanks to all those who have done, and continue to do, work on the project.
Jim Cartwright's program proposal has been ac​cepted for the '96 meeting with a caveat attached. Further information from the Program Committee will soon clear up the few remaining questions. LAGAR once again plays a very visible part in the SAA Annual Meeting!
A request for the Californians among us - anyone live in or near San Diego?   How would you like to be LAGAR local arrangements in '96?  We need someone local to take on this really rather pleasant task.  Please contact Mark Martin, 409 829-3543, memartin@usa.net or Paula Jabloner, 415 777-5576, paulaglhs@aol.com, if you're inter​ested in showing us all a good time!  We look for​ward to seeing you all again in San Diego next year!


Repository Profile

MIDWEST GAY & LESBIAN PRESS COLLECTION AT 

NORTHERN ILLINOIS UNIVERSITY

by Robert Ridinger
The history of the gay and lesbian communities of the Midwest has always been one of the most problematic to research, not least due to the relative absence of archival activity in this large region and the fugitive nature of much of the primary source material. The Midwest Gay & Lesbian Press Collection at Northern Illinois University started in December 1982, when I began the indexing effort which eventually culminated in the creation of the Index to The Advocate, 1967-1982 (Los Angeles: Liberation Press, 1987). During that project, regular progress reports were sent to the late Robert McQueen, editor of the Advocate, and veteran activist Barbara Gittings, then coordinator of the Gay Task Force of the American Library Associ​ation.
In late 1984, Barbara asked me to be one of the two lead-off speakers at the Task Force's 1985 annual conference program, in tandem with Claire Potter, editor of the forthcoming Lesbian Periodicals Index.   Entitled "You Want to Look Up What? Indexing the Gay and Lesbian Press," our session was a well-attended success. Afterwards, I was approached by Joseph Gregg of Chicago's Gerber-Hart Library & Archives, who wanted to know "where the hell have you been hiding?"  That was the beginning of an all-too-brief friendship, as he was later diagnosed with AIDS and died in 1987. Following my successful acquisition of tenure at NIU in 1986, a pre​servation microfilming plan was worked out between Northern Illinois and Gerber-Hart to cover the eleven years of Chicago's Gay Life. While pleased to be able to help, I realized that preserving one title was not enough and that a larger project was necessary if the Midwest's lesbian and gay press was to be saved.
Given the uncertain physical environment and funding base of Gerber-Hart, I decided to work on drawing together a master microfilm set of the Midwest's gay and lesbian press, concentrating on those titles which had served as the newspapers of record for their cities.  Using H. R. Malinowsky's



newly-published International Directory of Gay and Lesbian Periodicals as a master list, I first scanned OCLC to find those cities whose titles had already been microfilmed, then contacted the state historical societies and major public libraries in those cities where no filming seemed to have been done. The result was the gratifying discovery that some states such as Wisconsin and Minnesota included their gay press under a statewide plan of newspaper micro- filming, while others, such as Illinois and Ohio, appeared not to be aware of the existence of the problem. Plans were altered to purchase film where it already existed and to utilize the microforms processing facility of NIU's Regional History Center to create master negatives of those publications not scheduled for filming in their own cities. Responses from most of the institutions contacted were extremely supportive of our work.
By the late 1980s, annual shipments of Chicago's two current newspapers, Windy City Times and Chicago Outlines, were being sent to McLaren Micropublishing in Toronto for filming; in addition, I was well along in gathering together a complete run of Cleveland's oldest title, High GEAR, which had not previously existed in any one location.  Discussions with Cleveland’s Western Reserve Historical Society about their lack of back issues of this title resulted in their decision to create a new focus within the Society's collection that has since grown into the Northeast Ohio Gay & Lesbian Archives.  Under a coopera​tive collection development project run by the Illinois State Library, a set of the San Francisco Bay Area Gay and Lesbian Serials Collection was also added to our holdings in 1992.
Current holdings at NIU stand at approximately 150 titles, with all major Midwestern cities represented except Detroit and Pittsburgh.  The research value of the collection has already been proven through its use as a basis for three theses, one on the depiction of AIDS in Chicago news​papers. Titles filmed which are unique to this collection include More Light Update, the newsletter of Presbyterians for Lesbian and Gay Concerns; the Atlanta paper, Southern Voice; and Ohio's Gaybeat and Gay People's Chronicle.  Reference questions and inquiries about title listings should be directed to Robert Ridinger, Head, Humanities & Behavioral Sciences, 303 Founders Memorial Library, Northern Illinois University, DeKalb, IL 60115-2868. Phone: (815) 753-1367. E-mail: c60rbrl@corn.cso.niu.edu. 


NEWS NOTES

"Lesbian and Gay History: Defining a Field," the first such conference in the US, was held in New York, Oct.6-8, 1995, under the auspices of the History Program of the Graduate Center of the City University of New York.  The panel "Ar​chives, Sources & Methodology" brought together archivists (and LAGAR members) Mimi Bowling, Brenda Marston, Polly Thistlethwaite, Bill "Walk​er" Walker and Richard Wandel, as well as historian Jonathan Ned Katz.  Panelists spoke of the differences in the aims and goals of communi​ty-based and mainstream institutions in collecting and using the records of lesbians and gay men, of the need many felt of writing history that was useful to the community, and of the problem of "presentism" in discussing the sexualities of the past.  [Ed.]
Boston archivists, historians, architects, and activists are planning an exhibit of over 300 years of the city's lesbian and gay history. Entitled "Public Faces/Private Lives," the exhibit will take place in the Great Hall of the Boston Public Library in June 1996.  In addition, the exhibit represents the first step in creating a permanent archives to hold the growing collection of materi​als that chronicle contributions by gay men and lesbians to Boston's history and culture.  To this end, oral history interviews which describe Boston in the '40s and '50s are being conducted, and information concerning preservation of personal and organizational records is being distributed. The group continues to look for materials from and about Boston and seeks additional funding for the project.  The sale of a walking tour map of gay/lesbian Boston and "Deviant/Defiant" buttons and refrigerator magnets are on sale ($2.50 ea. including postage).  For more information about the project or to order any of our merchandise, write: Our Boston Heritage Educational Foun​dation, 46 Pleasant St, Cambridge MA 02139 [Nancy Richard, Massachusetts State Archives]. 
The National Museum & Archives of Lesbian and Gay History of the NYC Lesbian & Gay Community Services Center has received $7,000 from the New York State Archives's [sic] Docu​mentary Heritage Program to arrange and describe 30 collections, to update the Archives's [sic] guide to its holdings, and to publicize the availability of the collections. [METRO Archives & Historical Records Program Newsletter, Fall 1995] 

The New York Public Library's "Becoming Visi​ble: The Legacy of Stonewall," the first major exhibition in a mainstream US cultural institution to explore lesbian and gay history, has recently won four awards for excellence. It has received the Pride Award from Heritage of Pride (New York City); the International Association of Art Critics's prize for Best Show in an Alternative Space; the Award of Merit from the American Association for State and Local History; and the Philip M. Hamer and Elizabeth Hamer Kegan Award of the Society of American Archivists[.] LAGAR member Mimi Bowling co-curated the show with Fred Wasserman and Molly McGarry. [Mimi Bowling, Archivists Round Table of Metropolitan New York Newsletter, Fall 1995.] 
The Bentley Historical Library at the University of Michigan at Ann Arbor has announced that it is actively seeking archival material documenting the state's lesbian, gay and bisexual communities. The Bentley already holds several gay and lesbian collections including the records of the Michigan Organization for Human Rights, personal papers of gay activist Daniel Tsang, and copies of the newspaper Ten Percent.  Individuals or groups wishing to deposit their papers may contact: Kenneth Scheffel, Bentley Historical Library, 1150 Beal Avenue, Ann Arbor, MI 48109-3482. (313) 764-3482. [Tim Retzloff, Between the Lines  (Ann Arbor, MI), August 1995]
The Lesbian Herstory Archives has announced that the mortgage on its new home in Brooklyn is now less than $30,000.  The Archives opened in Brooklyn in 1993 after being housed in private quarters in Manhattan for many years. [Announcement at Annual Meeting by Judith Schwarz]. 
Employees of the Minnesota Historical Society are working to obtain domestic partnership bene​fits and would be interested in hearing from LAGAR members who previously may have dealt with this issue. Please contact Kathy Marquis, Research Center, Minnesota Historical Society, 345 Kellogg Blvd W, St Paul MN 55102-1906; (612) 297-7437.
RECENT ACQUISITIONS

Duke University has acquired the Atlanta Lesbi​an Feminist Alliance (ALFA) Archives & Peri​odicals Collection and the Julia Penelope Pa​pers. The ALFA archives contain its admin-


istrative records, including its newsletter, as well as records of other local women's groups; the Periodicals Collection "contains literally hundreds of feminist, lesbian and gay grassroots newsletters and journals." The Penelope Papers include manuscripts of her published works, research files on the history of lesbianism and personal and professional correspondence. For more information, including copies of inventories, contact Ginny Daley, Women’s Studies Archivist, Special Collections Library, Box 90185, Duke Univ., Durham, NC 27708-0185. (919) 660-5828. E-mail: vld@mail.lib.duke.edu [Letter from G. Daley, Aug. 1, 1995]. 
The records of theTexas Gay/Lesbian Task Force, the first statewide gay/lesbian organization in Texas, have been donated to Texas Woman's University by former TGLTF Board member Edra Bogle. The 15 cubic feet of records span the entire life of the Task Force (1973-c.1990) and contain correspondence, promotional material and newsclippings, as well as records of several other Texas G & L organizations. For information contact: Women’s Collection, Blagg/Huey Library, Texas Woman’s University, PO Box 425528, Denton, TX 76204. [Letter from Edra Bogle, n.d.]
LESBIAN & GAY ARCHIVES
ROUNDTABLE 

MINUTES, AUGUST 31,1995

The meeting was called to order at 4:10 PM at the Washington Hilton, Co-Chairs Brenda Marston and Mark E. Martin presiding.
Marston announced that the NY Lesbian & Gay Community Services Center was donating the cost of copying and mailing the Roundtable Newsletter. She thanked the Center and particularly LAGAR member and Center Archivist, Richard Wandel, who was instrumental in obtaining this support. Marston thanked Scott Bartley for his work as Newsletter Editor over the last several years and also mentioned the generosity of his employer, the New England Historic Genealogical Society, in supporting the Newsletter during his editorship.
Directory Committee
Douglas Haller, Co-Chair of the LAGAR Directory Committee, distributed a copy of the most recent draft of the directory to Gay Men's and Lesbians' Archives, Libraries and Special Collections in North America, updated to late August 1995.  He summarized the history of this project and emphasized the strong response he had received from the LAGAR membership to the first draft of the directory, mailed May 1995.  Many responses, including corrections, deletions and additions, have been received. The next stage will be to send out questionnaires to repositories asking for information on hours, fees, and, most importantly, collections and collecting policy.  This will require many volunteers.



Haller spoke briefly about linking the Directory project with the Community Outreach Project: volunteers who called repositories to verify information for the Directory could also introduce themselves and offer assistance to community-based archives who may not have had much contact with the archival profession.
1996 SAA Program
Robin Chandler, speaking as a member of the 1996 SAA Program Committee, asked members to submit program proposals for the San Diego meeting. There is no official theme for "96, but the programs are supposed to emphasize ethnic and racial (though not sexual) diversity.  Proposals must be received at SAA by September 30.
Election of Female Co-Chair
As Brenda Marston's term as Co-Chair had expired, nominations for candidates for Female Co-Chair were asked for from the floor. Paula Jabloner was nominated, seconded, and then elected by acclamation.  Mark Martin led a round of applause for Brenda in thanks for all her hard work for the Roundtable during her four years as Co-Chair.
News Business/News
There was no new business but a number of announcements were made which can be found in the Newsletter.
The meeting then adjourned to listen to our speaker, John D'Emilio, historian and Director of the Policy Institute of the National Gay & Lesbian Task Force.
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